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[Written Answers] 
 
Long Covid: Clinics 
------------------- 
This answer is the replacement for a previous holding answer. 
 
Pippa Heylings 
 
To ask the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care, what  
assessment he has made of the potential impact of closing Long Covid  
clinics on patients with Post-Covid syndrome. 
 
 
Ashley Dalton 
 
Integrated care boards (ICBs) are responsible for commissioning services  
for people with long COVID. ICBs are allocated funding by NHS England to  
meet local need and priorities, and to improve outcomes. 
 
NHS England has recently completed a long COVID and myalgic  
encephalomyelitis, also known as chronic fatigue syndrome (ME/CFS),  
stocktake, aiming to provide a nationwide overview of service delivery  
in commissioning and contracting, assessing access, activity, and  
outcomes. The findings confirmed the widely recognised challenges of  
significant variation in care delivery across England and a lack of  
comprehensive activity data. 
 
Executive NHS England board members were updated on the current  
provision of long COVID and ME/CFS services, noting those challenges.  
Discussions considered service prioritisation and potential COVID  
Inquiry recommendations. It was agreed that long COVID and ME/CFS  
services are rightly commissioned by ICBs, which have responsibility for  
ensuring coverage for their population. 
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[Written Answers] 
 
Chronic Fatigue Syndrome: Surrey Heath 
-------------------------------------- 
 
Al Pinkerton 
 
To ask the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care, what steps he  
is taking to support people impacted by myalgic encephalomyelitis in  
Surrey Heath constituency. 
 
 
Ashley Dalton 
 
NHS Frimley does not currently have contracted support for myalgic  
encephalomyelitis, also known as chronic fatigue syndrome (ME/CFS).  
Patients who require support are offered services within neighbouring  
systems. 
 
At a national level, the responses to the Department's Improving the  
experiences of people with ME/CFS: interim delivery plan consultation,  
along with continued close engagement with stakeholders, will inform the  
development of the final ME/CFS delivery plan, which we aim to publish  
by the end of June 2025. The plan will focus on boosting research,  

https://questions-statements.parliament.uk/written-questions/detail/2025-03-27/42165
https://questions-statements.parliament.uk/written-questions/detail/2025-03-27/42165
https://questions-statements.parliament.uk/written-questions/detail/2025-03-27/42166
https://questions-statements.parliament.uk/written-questions/detail/2025-03-27/42166
http://www.me-net.combidom.com/meweb/web1.4.htm#westminster


improving attitudes and education, and bettering the lives of people  
with this debilitating disease, including those in the Surrey Heath  
constituency. 
 
We also intend to provide additional support to ME/CFS researchers to  
develop high quality funding applications and access existing National  
Institute for Health and Care Research and Medical Research Council  
research funding. All research funding applications are subject to peer  
review and judged in open competition, with awards being made on the  
basis of the importance of the topic to patients and health and care  
services, value for money, and scientific quality. Our forthcoming  
ME/CFS delivery plan will outline the additional support we will offer  
to the research community to increase the volume and quality of  
applications and, therefore, increase the allocation of funding to this  
area. 
 
-------- 
(c) 2025 UK Parliament 
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[Written Answers] 
 
Viral Diseases: Health Services 
------------------------------- 
 
Al Pinkerton 
 
To ask the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care, what  
assessment he has made of the potential merits of establishing a centre  
of excellence for the (a) care and (b) research of (i) post-viral and  
(ii) infection-associated conditions. 
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Ashley Dalton 
 
We do not anticipate setting up a new centre of excellence for care and  
research specifically for post-viral or infection-associated conditions.  
The Department funds research on post-viral conditions through the  
National Institute for Health and Care Research (NIHR). The NIHR and the  
Medical Research Council (MRC) remain committed to funding high-quality  
research to understand the causes, consequences, and treatment of  
post-viral and infection-associated conditions such as myalgic  
encephalomyelitis, also known as chronic fatigue syndrome (ME/CFS), and  
long COVID, and are actively exploring next steps for stimulating  
further research in this area. The MRC and NIHR currently fund research  
through a variety of routes, including infrastructure, research  
programmes, capacity building, for example with research fellowships,  
and in the case of the NIHR, research delivery to support recruitment to  
studies. Funding is available for post-viral and infection-associated  
research. 
 
 
-------- 
(c) 2025 UK Parliament 
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[Written Answers] 
 
Chronic Fatigue Syndrome: Health Services 
----------------------------------------- 
 
Yuan Yang 
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To ask the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care, what his  
planned timeframe is for the chronic fatigue syndrome delivery plan. 
 
 
Ashley Dalton 
 
We have listened to key myalgic encephalomyelitis, also known as chronic  
fatigue syndrome (ME/CFS), stakeholders to allow for more time to  
develop the plan, to help ensure we can be as ambitious as possible and  
make the most impact for those living with ME/CFS. As such, we aim to  
publish the plan by the end of June 2025. 
 
-------- 
(c) 2025 UK Parliament 
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[Written Answers] 
 
Chronic Fatigue Syndrome: Health Services 
----------------------------------------- 
 
Sian Berry 
 
To ask the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care, pursuant to  
the Answer of 28 March 2025 to Question 40020 on Chronic Fatigue  
Syndrome: Health Services, whether he has had discussions with the  
British Association of Clinicians in ME/CFS on the myalgic  
encephalomyelitis/chronic fatigue syndrome delivery plan; and whether  
that plan will establish more NHS specialist ME/CFS services. 
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Ashley Dalton 
 
We are engaging with our myalgic encephalomyelitis, also known as  
chronic fatigue syndrome (ME/CFS), Task and Finish Group, including the  
British Association of Clinicians in ME/CFS, seeking their feedback and  
suggestions as we develop our final delivery plan for ME/CFS. We will  
use that feedback, alongside the responses to the 2023 consultation on  
the interim delivery plan, to inform the final delivery plan, which we  
will publish by the end of June. 
 
The contents of the delivery plan are still being finalised. However,  
the three key themes will be boosting research, improving attitudes and  
education, and bettering the lives of people with this debilitating  
disease. 
 
-------- 
(c) 2025 UK Parliament 
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[Written Answers] 
 
Charcot Marie Tooth Disease: Cannabis 
------------------------------------- 
 
Laurence Turner 
 
To ask the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care, what  
assessment his Department has made of the potential merits of  
prescribing medical cannabis to treat Charcot-Marie-Tooth Syndrome. 
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Karin Smyth 
 
The National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) does not  
recommend the use of any cannabis-based medicines to manage chronic or  
neuropathic pain in adults and that cannabidiol (CBD) only be offered as  
part of a clinical trial. 
 
NICE recognises the lack of evidence to support the use of these  
medicines and recommends that further research is carried out on the  
clinical and cost effectiveness of CBD as an add-on treatment for adults  
with fibromyalgia or for persistent treatment resistant neuropathic  
pain. 
 
The National Institute for Health Research welcomes funding applications  
for research into any aspect of human health. As for all other  
medicines, it is the responsibility of the manufacturers to generate the  
evidence required for assessment by the Medicines and Healthcare  
products Regulatory Agency and NICE. 
 
-------- 
(c) 2025 UK Parliament 
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[Written Answers] 
 
Chronic Fatigue Syndrome: Health Services 
----------------------------------------- 
 
John McDonnell 
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To ask the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care, what his  
planned publication date is of the ME/CFS Delivery Plan; and for what  
reason it has been delayed. 
 
 
Ashley Dalton 
 
We aim to publish the final delivery plan by the end of June. We have  
listened to key myalgic encephalomyelitis, also known as chronic fatigue  
syndrome (ME/CFS), stakeholders to allow for more time to develop the  
plan and help ensure we can be as ambitious as possible to make the most  
impact for those living with ME/CFS. 
 
It will also enable the final delivery plan to align more closely with  
wider related Government strategies such as the forthcoming 10-Year  
Health Plan. The extension to the publication timeline will allow vital  
further engagement with the ME/CFS Task and Finish Group and those,  
across Government and beyond, responsible for actions in the final  
delivery plan. Through this engagement, we will further scope and  
develop new and stronger actions seeking to deliver meaningful change  
for the ME/CFS community. 
 
-------- 
(c) 2025 UK Parliament 
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[Written Answers] 
 
Long Covid: Chronic Fatigue Syndrome 
------------------------------------ 
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Chris Ward 
 
To ask the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care, what  
assessment his Department has made of the potential impact on clinical  
support staff of referring patients with long covid to ME/Chronic  
Fatigue Syndrome specialist services. 
 
 
Ashley Dalton 
 
While no assessment has been made, NHS England has published  
commissioning guidance for post-Covid services which sets out the  
principles of care for people with long COVID. 
 
There is also specific advice for healthcare professionals to manage  
long COVID. Patients should be managed according to current clinical  
guidance, such as that published and updated by the National Institute  
for Health and Care Excellence (NICE), the Scottish Intercollegiate  
Guidelines Network and the Royal College of General Practitioners.  
Whilst NICE guidelines are not mandatory, the Government does expect  
clinicians and healthcare commissioners to take them fully into account. 
 
Commissioning, service provision and staffing for both myalgic  
encephalomyelitis services and long COVID services are the  
responsibility of local integrated care boards. 
 
-------- 
(c) 2025 UK Parliament 

 

 

A proposal for an ME/CFS, Long Covid, and Post-Infectious Disease  
research platform to input to the cross-government Delivery Plan on  
ME/CFS. 
 
Go to, 
https://psp-me.co.uk/campaign-strategic-approach-mecfs-research/ 
 
Another Westminster report, 
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[Written Answers] 
 
Chronic Fatigue Syndrome 
------------------------ 
 
Ben Maguire 
 
To ask the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care, if his  
Department will make an assessment of the potential merits of taking  
additional steps to improve the quality of life of people living with  
Myalgic Encephalomyelitis. 
 
 
Ashley Dalton 
 
We are committed to improving care and support for people with myalgic  
encephalomyelitis/chronic fatigue syndrome (ME/CFS). We recognise how  
devastating the symptoms can be, and the significant impact they can  
have on patients and their families. 
 
We aim to publish the final ME/CFS delivery plan by the end of June  
2025, where one of the key themes is bettering the lives of those living  
with this debilitating disease, as well as boosting research, and  
improving attitudes and education. 
 
The responses to the interim delivery plan consultation, along with  
continued close engagement with the Government, National Health Service  
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and external stakeholders, will inform the development of the final  
ME/CFS delivery plan, which will include actions to improve quality of  
life. 
 
-------- 
(c) 2025 UK Parliament 
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[Written Answers] 
 
Chronic Fatigue Syndrome: Research 
---------------------------------- 
 
Ben Maguire 
 
To ask the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care, whether his  
Department has made an assessment of the potential merits of funding  
research into the (a) causes of and (b) potential cures for Myalgic  
Encephalomyelitis. 
 
 
Ashley Dalton 
 
As indicated in the interim delivery plan for myalgic  
encephalomyelitis/chronic fatigue syndrome (ME/CFS), the Government is  
keen to increase and improve research in this area. ME/CFS can have a  
devastating effect on the lives of those who suffer from it, and those  
close to them, and research can hold the key to improving the quality of  
life for people with ME/CFS. 
 
The Government funds ME/CFS research through the National Institute for  
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Health and Care Research (NIHR) and the Medical Research Council (MRC).  
Funding is available and we welcome funding applications for research  
into ME/CFS. These applications are subject to peer review and judged in  
open competition, with awards being made based on the importance of the  
topic to patients and health and care services, value for money and  
scientific quality. 
 
In areas, like ME/CFS, which are underserved by research, we work with  
other relevant funders to develop strategic solutions. For example, the  
MRC and NIHR co-funded the DecodeME project. The NIHR, Scottish Chief  
Scientist’s Office, and the MRC also funded the James Lind Alliance PSP  
for ME/CFS, facilitated by the charity Action for ME. We will outline  
further research actions as part of the Final Delivery Plan. 
 
-------- 
(c) 2025 UK Parliament 

 

 

 


